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November 18, 2013        

 

Mr. Marcel Acosta 

Executive Director  

National Capital Planning Commission 

401 9th Street, NW, Suite 500 North  

Washington, D.C. 20004 

 

Re:  Final Executive Director’s Recommendation for the Proposed Height Master Plan for 

Washington, D.C.  

 

Dear Mr. Acosta:  

 

As you know, the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation (ACHP) is an independent federal agency 

responsible for promoting the preservation, enhancement, and sustainable use of our nation’s diverse 

historic resources. In accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act (16 U.S.C. 470) (NHPA), 

we advise the President and the Congress on national historic preservation policy. Given this role, we 

were pleased to participate in discussions regarding the consideration of modifications to the Heights of 

Buildings Act (Heights Act) (DC ST § 6-601) administered jointly by the National Capital Planning 

Commission (NCPC) and the District of Columbia Office of Planning (DCOP). We recently reviewed 

NCPC’s proposed Executive Director’s Recommendations to the U.S. House Committee on Oversight 

and Government Reform, for which a formal vote at NCPC will occur tomorrow, and offer the following 

comments. 

 

We support NCPC’s recommendation to retain the Heights Act in place within the L’Enfant City, the plan 

for which is listed in the National Register of Historic Places (National Register) and includes numerous 

historic properties. For areas outside the L’Enfant City, however, NCPC recommends that the Heights 

Act should remain in place “unless and until the District completes an update to the District Elements of 

the Comprehensive Plan” (Comprehensive Plan for the National Capital). We urge you meet with us to 

discuss whether the authorization of exceptions to the Heights Act by NCPC through the Comprehensive 

Plan process would constitute an undertaking as defined in Section 106 of the NHPA and its 

implementing regulations “Protection of Historic Properties” (36 CFR § 800.16(y)). If so, effects to 

historic properties must be taken into account, and ACHP must be afforded a reasonable opportunity to 

comment. The views of the public (36 CFR § 800.2(d)) and consideration of the cumulative effects (36 

CFR § 800.5(a)(1)) to historic properties must also be taken into account given that individual exceptions 

may be contemplated by NCPC separately over many years. 

 

We are also concerned that NCPC recommends amending the Heights Act to allow for 20’ high “existing 

and future” penthouses. In order for rehabilitation projects applied to historic buildings to utilize federal 

historic tax credits, these rehabilitations must proceed in accordance with the Secretary of the Interior’s 

Standards (Secretary’s Standards) to receive such credits. While NCPC’s recommendation includes 

setback restrictions and provisions for mechanical structures, the Secretary’s Standards generally do not 
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permit rooftop additions which change a property’s historic character.  We advise NCPC to study the 

point at which potential height increases could discourage the pursuit of federal historic tax credits and 

encourage demolition or substantial alteration to historic properties listed in or eligible for the National 

Register. 

 

Finally, we support NCPC’s recommendation that the city’s most significant viewsheds, including those 

to and from the U.S. Capitol and the White House, should be “further evaluated and federal and local 

protections established.”  NCPC should coordinate these evaluation efforts with appropriate federal 

agencies, to assist them with their responsibilities to identify and evaluate historic properties for listing in 

the National Register under Section 110 of the NHPA.  

 

We commend NCPC’s extensive efforts to work with DCOP and to consider federal interests alongside 

those of the local community on this important matter. Thank you for the opportunity to provide written 

comments. Should you have any questions, you may contact Ms. Charlene Dwin Vaughn, AICP, 

Assistant Director, Office of Federal Agency Programs, at (202) 606-8533 or via e-mail at 

cvaughn@achp.gov. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

 
 

Reid Nelson 

Director 

Office of Federal Agency Programs 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


